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. 
In previous newsletter aricles I introduced the concept of the matbe’a tefillah, the template/stamp of 

prayer. I described how the Shema & its Blessings and the Amidah serve as two foci for the ellipse that 

represents Ma’ariv (the evening service) and Shaḥarit (the morning service), with additional prayers 

attached at the beginning, middle, and end. Then, in October’s newsletter article, I began to explore the 

matbe’a of the Shema & its Blessings, or Shema U’virkhoteha, which nestles the single line of the Shema 

within a bundle of blessings. This section begins with the Barekhu, and this month we will take a look at the 

first blessing that precedes the Shema – a blessing that expresses wonder and gratitude for the natural 

world and its rhythms. 

 

 
 
The Hebrew name for a section of prayer is generally based on the first few words of the closing blessing 

(known as the ḥatima, or seal of the blessing), although sometimes the first words of the opening blessing 

are used. In the evening service, the creation section is often referred to according to the ḥatima, which is: 

Barukh atah… ha-ma’ariv aravim Blessed are you… who brings on the evening. But in our siddur, it is 
labeled according to the first few words of the opening blessing: Barukh atah… asher bidvaro ma’ariv aravim 

Blessed are you… by whose word the evening falls. The section opens and closes with a blessing, and in 

between is a relatively brief paragraph that acknowledges the wisdom revealed by the rhythms of day and 

night, seasons, and the luminaries that cycle through the night sky. The rhythmic pattern of the Hebrew 

mimics the thematic emphasis on the rhythms of the natural world – a feature that the translation in our 

siddur attempts to mimic. The brevity of this section is fitting for the evening service, as human biorhythms 

exert a pull toward rest and release – an aspect of natural rhythms added by the Reconstructionist 

alternative version in both the weekday and Shabbat service. 

 
This section in the morning service is a dramatic counterpoint. As biorhythms pull toward wakefulness and 

activity, this section of prayer becomes quite busy. In the morning service, this section is referred to 

according to the first few words of the opening blessing: Barukh atah… yotzer or uvorey ḥosheḥ oseh shalom 

uvorey et ha-kol Blessed are you… who fashions light and creates darkness, maker of peace and creator of 

all. This brief opening blessing is followed by several pages of elaboration – the themes of luminaries and 

the rhythms of nature are maintained, but there is an added dimension that was absent from Asher Bidvaro/
Ma’ariv Aravim. In the worldview of those who produced the liturgy, angelic beings were a real and vital 

part of the created natural order, and they were particularly associated with the heavenly bodies. As a 



“I have found 

that among its 

other benefits, 

giving liberates 

the soul of the 

giver.” 

 

-Maya Angelou 
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result, Yotzer Or includes a version of kedushah – 

a piece of liturgy that envisions angelic beings 

offering praises to the creator. Traditionally 

kedushah requires a minyan to recite, but not all 

sources agree that the kedushah of Yotzer Or 

actually counts as the version of kedushah that 

requires a minyan. In our community, we usually 
read the alternative by Rabbi Sheila Peltz 

Weinberg that focuses on the Holy Beings we 

encounter in our lives rather than on angelic 

beings in heavenly courts. On Shabbat, this 

section becomes even longer as special piyyutim, 

liturgical poems, are inserted – such as El Adon 

and Ha’aderet Veha’emunah. And during the High 

Holidays, this section becomes even longer, with 

additional poetic insertions. 

 
The creation section of Shema U’virkhoteha is one 

of my favorites. With my understanding of God as 

The Process of Growth, there is much to draw 

on here. At one point I was rewriting this section 

of the liturgy using a Hebrew-English botanical 

dictionary to transform the angelic beings of the 

traditional text into different kinds of flowers. When 

we pray this section at a Shabbat morning service, I 

usually invite everyone to take some time to move 

through it in silence. It is a wonderful place to 

meditate on the beauty of the natural world, or to 

find a poem in the back of the siddur that speaks to 

you that week. But this section of prayer is one you 

can access any day of the week, and even if you 

don’t know the traditional text. Just take some time, 

twice a day, to notice the majesty of the natural 

world and its rhythms, and then you can offer up 

whatever blessing arises within you in the moment! 

If you want, you can write down your blessings and 

share them. I would love to hear how this 

experience feels should you choose to try it! 

 

Shalom, 

Rabbi Pfau 

Temple Donations 

Project $10,000 

 

 Steve Kamer 

 

High Holiday Pledge 

 

 Mindy Fink 
 

Yahrtzeit donations 

 

 Robin & Steve Affrime, Yahrtzeit of Joseph Rothman 

 Marsha & Joel Dowshen, Yahrtzeits of Abraham & Pauline Zackler 

 Eileen Gale, Yahrtzeit of Rebecca Gale 

 Renee Harrison, Yahrtzeit of Walter Harrison & Helen Roseman 

 Sheila Lamonsoff, Yahrtzeit of Norman Lamonsoff 

 Rita Nissim, Yahrtzeits of Nissim Nissim and Flora Grassian 

 Marcia & Michael Rosen, Yahrzeit of Gerald Rosen 
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Memorial Plaques 

 
Plaques are available for 
$250. To order a plaque, 
send the following to 
TBA: Marcia Rosen, 
Plaque Chairman 
PO Box 245 
Bordentown, NJ 08505 
or:  
mjanrosen@comcast.net. 
 
 English name of loved 
one, Hebrew name of 
loved one and date of 
death in the English cal-
endar. Once the plaque 
has been installed, you 
will be billed. Plaques 
will not be moved from 
one board to the other.  

Old Prayer Books 

& Kippot  

 
Old prayer books, Talles-
im, kippot, or other reli-
gious items that are no 
longer needed should be 
buried. Please place 
these items into the box 
(by the sanctuary stairs). 
Items will be brought to 
the local Chabad House 
for burial. $5 donations 
are appreciated.    

Siddur & Tallit 

Donations 

 
A new siddur (prayer 
book) can be purchased 
in honor of or in memory 
of someone for $35. A 
tallis (prayer shawl) can 
be purchased for $60. 
Please contact Marcia 
Rosen at: 
 mjanrosen@comcast.net  

Yahrzeits for Fall 2013  

Tikkun Olam / Social Action 

Social Action -- Hunger Relief 

 

Please make a donation of food for the food pantry or our interfaith hunger 

relief efforts this month! Our neighbors need our support throughout the 

year.  

Items we need: 
 

granola/cereal/breakfast bars 

canned tuna/chicken 

other non-perishable food items and toiletries are also welcome. 
 

We continue to deliver a hot meal to the residents of the Pine Motel on the 

first Thurs. of the month. Many thanks to Robin and Steve Affrime, Phyllis 

Chudoff, and Judy Schimmel for their on-going commitment to this important 

service. If you would like to join us (about an hour of your time, only once a 

month), please call Marcy: 609-324-0571.  
 

Gratefully yours, 

Marcy Schwartz 
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Tot Shabbat Dates 

“Someone's 

sitting in the 

shade today 

because 

someone 

planted a tree a 

long time ago. 

.” – Warren 

Buffet  

School Year 2018-2019 (5779) 

Temple B'nai Abraham 

 
Programs run 6:00pm-7:30pm and include a preschool-friendly 

service, a pizza potluck dinner (dairy/vegetarian), and a craft. For 

more information please contact Education Director Jill Ratzan at 

jratzan@bnai-abraham.org. 

 

 

December 7 

January 11 

February 15 

March 15 

April 12 

May 3 (Bring a Friend) 

June 7 

mailto:mjanrosen@comcast.net


“I like a teacher 

who gives you 

something to 

think about 

besides 

homework.” 

 

-Lily Tomlin 
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Hebrew School & Tot Shabbat 

 
As the midpoint of the school year approaches, now is a good time to 

review where we've traveled so far, and where we're going next. 

 
Our Jewish Stories theme imbues our curriculum with meaning in various 

ways. Our primary focus has been on studying stories from the beginning 

of the book of Genesis. We've grappled with the presence of two 

independent creation stories, pondered what it means to be created 

b'tzelem Eloheim (in the image of God), and argued about whether or not 

we thought God's various Garden of Eden punishments were fair. 

 
Small group Hebrew lessons continue, with beginning students learning the 

aleph-bet, intermediate students refining their prayer knowledge, and 

advanced students studying haftarah blessings and the Torah service. 

We've also covered the words, melodies, and meanings of the Shema, 

Barchu, and other prayers, what a minyan is (and who counts in one), 

what kashrut is all about, how to read a Jewish calendar, and what 

cascading levels of meaning common words like shalom and mitzvah can 

have. And as always, students continue to lead us in Shabbat services every 

Thursday afternoon. 

 
In the coming semester, we'll continue our regular text studies, 

incorporate a very popular story (about a boy wizard...) into our Purim 

play, and begin shifting our focus to more contemporary American Jewish 

stories, culminating in our field trip to Ellis Island in May. Please join me on 

the journey! 

 

 

Shalom, 

Jill Ratzan 

Education Director 

 

Healing List 

The Healing List is a part of all of our services.  Names are read aloud for 

Healing and Well Being.   Please send any names for the list to Rhea 

Goldman at rsegoldman@comcast.net.   If you want to add a name during 

services, they can be still be said aloud when these are read.  
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PO Box 245 
Bordentown, NJ 08505 
or:  
mjanrosen@comcast.net. 
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one, Hebrew name of 
loved one and date of 
death in the English cal-
endar. Once the plaque 
has been installed, you 
will be billed. Plaques 
will not be moved from 
one board to the other.  

Old Prayer Books 

& Kippot  

 
Old prayer books, Talles-
im, kippot, or other reli-
gious items that are no 
longer needed should be 
buried. Please place 
these items into the box 
(by the sanctuary stairs). 
Items will be brought to 
the local Chabad House 
for burial. $5 donations 
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A new siddur (prayer 
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Rosen at: 
 mjanrosen@comcast.net  

Morning Services 2013-14 

October 12th 

November 16th 

December 14th 

January18th 

February  15st 

March 22nd 

April 26th 

 May 31st 

Brendon Weiskott Bar Mitzvah 

June 7th 

Rubin Carlis Bar Mitzvah 

June 28st 

Matthew Kunkler Bar Mitzvah 

Yahrzeits for Fall 2013  

Sept. 6th 
 Elinore Roth, mother of Elaine Trackman 

 Frank Schwartz, uncle of Phyllis Chudoff 

Sept. 13th 

 Herman Sternfeld, father of Mildred Josephson 

 Ida Kushner, mother of Sol Kushner 

 Bea Schwartz, aunt of Phillis Chudoff 

 Fred Gutstein, husband of Lillian Gutstein 

 Molly Schaffer, mother of Rhoda Kessler 

Sept. 20th  Nissim Nissim, father of Marty Nissim 

Sept. 27th  Mervin Groveman, husband of Seena Groveman 

Oct. 4th 

 Elsie Sternfeld, mother of Mildred Josephson 

 Howard Sacks, father of Faith Hupfl 

 Paul Goldfarb, stepfather of Charyl Morginstin 

Oct. 11th  Myrna Morris, wife of Ron Morris 

Oct. 18th 
 Gertrude Herzog, mother  of Madge Rosen, grandmother of Mike Rosen 

 Walter Harrison, husband of Renee Harrison 

Oct. 25th 

 Selma Densky, mother of Sharon Coleman 

 Abraham Zackler, father of Marsha Dowshen 

 Helen Roseman, mother of Renee Harrison 

 Lillian Brewis, great-grandmother of Brian Epstein 
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Upcoming Yahrzeits 2018 

Week of   

Dec.. 7th 
 none 

Week of   

Dec. 14th 

 Paul Cantor, Father of Ray Cantor 

 Janice Speigel, Cousin of Linda Bowker 

 Ella Kessler, Mother  of Henry Kessler 

Week of   

Dec. 21st 

 Lawrence Bowker, Husband of Linda Bowker, Father of 

Jonathan Bowker 

 Eudell Rod, Friend of Linda Bowker 

 Aaron Schwartzberg, Father of Sandy Schwartzbird 

Week of   

Dec. 28th 

 Evelyn Rothman, Mother of Robin Affrime 

 Blanche Cantor, Mother of Ray Cantor 

Morning Services 2018-19 

December 1st 

January 10th 

Harry Krangar Bar Mitzvah  

February 9th 

March 9th 

April 6th 

May 11th 

June 1st 

Hailey Weiskott  Bat Mitzvah  

June 22nd 

Andy Mann Bar Mitzvah  

Save the Date 
Please *save the date* of Sunday, March 10, from 12:00pm-1:30pm, when 

Torah scribe (*soferet*) Linda Coppleson will join us to repair our Torah 

scroll. We'll be able to watch her work as she tells us about how Torah 

scrolls are made, and about her experience as a female Torah scribe. 

 

This program is open to all teens and adults in the Temple B'nai Abraham 

community; a separate program for Hebrew school students will take 

place before the main program. 

 

Please plan to join us for this unique and meaningful event!  

mailto:mjanrosen@comcast.net
mailto:mjanrosen@comcast.net
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Prayerbook Fundraising Drive 

It is always the season for sharing and giving. Please share with the Temple by 

purchasing your gift cards from Acme or ShopRite for your New Year’s 

celebration.  

 
Please make checks payable to Temple B’nai Abraham and send to:  Marsha 

Dowshen / 502 Farnsworth Ave., Bordentown, NJ 08505 / (609) 298-

5306. Your cards will be sent to you the same day.   

I recently took an inventory of the Shabbat prayerbooks that we have been using for 

some time.  I found that one-third of them show a level of damage and wear to 

warrant replacement.  For a donation of $40 per book, you can purchase a new 

Shabbat prayerbook for Temple B’nai Abraham, and if you want to, you can have a 

dedication label displayed in it to honor or remember someone. 

 
The High Holiday prayerbooks are fairly new and don’t need replacement yet.  They 

were purchased with a donation that allowed us to buy the whole set at once 

without any fundraising activity.  Now, for a donation of $20 per book, you can have 

a dedication label placed into one of the High Holiday prayerbooks.  Some of the 

money raised from the labels will be put aside for future book purchases as they 

become necessary. 

 
To participate in this fundraiser, please send a check made out to Temple B’nai 

Abraham to P.O. Box 245, Bordentown NJ 08505. Please specify if the donation is 

for a new Shabbat prayerbook or for a label in a High Holiday prayerbook. If you 

would like a dedication label, please provide the details for the dedication. 

 
If there are any questions, please call me at 609-614-7138.  If you email me 

(mjanrosen@comcast.net) it will probably take me longer to reply. 

Shalom. 

Marcia Rosen 

Religious Committee Vice President 

Supermarket Gift Card Program 

For a donation of $5.00, we can send a card on your behalf for a birth or birthday, 

anniversary, mitzvah or get well or sorrow. Please contact Rita Nissim for details 

(609) 298-5357. 

Joy and Sorrow Cards 

“Gam zu l'tova. 

This too is for 

the good.” – 

Nachum Ish 

Gamzu, 

Talmud, Taanit, 

21a 

mailto:mjanrosen@comcast.net
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Sisterhood Officers 

Sisterhood President 

Robin Affrime 

 Vice President 

Linda Osman 

Treasurer/Financial Scty 

Marcy Schwartz 

Recording Secretary 

Marsha Caldwell 

Corresponding Secretary 

Patricia Light-Tolomeo 

Trustees 

Eileen Gale 

Susan Giachetti 

 

 

Shalom Sisterhood Friends, 

 

The December 11th Sisterhood meeting will be Super Foods, Super 

Health!  Our program will be introduced by Dr. Steven Lederman and 

Bonnie Goldman.  There will be fabulous information about healthy eating 

and a hands on experience on how to make your cooking healthier.   RSVP 

would be welcome raffrime@gmail.com so that we know how much food to 

have available for the cooking experience.  There will be no charge for the 

event and all are welcome.  The program will begin at 7:30. 

 
On Friday night December 14th, there will be an Oneg after services.  It 

will be hosted by Shira Lowry and Betsy Ramos. 

 
The January Sisterhood meeting will be Monday January 14th at 7:30.   It will 

be Hanukah Revisited.  Did you receive something that was really very nice, 

but not quite your taste? Is it new?  Perfect!  Wrap it and bring it along.  We 

have a fun post Hanukah evening where we exchange these gifts for 

something more pleasing and we have some interesting conversation while 

doing it. 

 
We will not have a February meeting.  Eileen Gale and the S. Affrime’s will 

host the Shabbat Luncheon on February 9th.   

 
As always, guests are welcome to all Sisterhood and Temple events.  I look 

forward to seeing you at one of our events. 

The cost of membership is $30 and we would welcome your membership. 

 
Robin Affrime 

raffrime@gmail.com 

609-499-1761 

Sisterhood Donations 

 Happy Birthday Phyllis Kamer from Renee Harrison 

 In memory of Daniel Glanz from Elaine Trackman 

 Get well Renee Harrison, Rhea Goldman and Mike Scolaro from Robin 

and Steve Affrime 

 Get well Michael Scolaro from Elaine Trackman 

 In memory of Carol Lipkin from Renee Harrison 

“There is no 

treasure like 

friends.” – 

Mivchar 

Hapeninim 

mailto:raffrime@gmail.com


December 2018 
Kislev 5779—Tevet 5779 

 

SUN MON TUES WED THUR FRI SAT 

  
2   3   4   5   6   7   8 

 ωȡππÁÍ 3ÕÎÄÁÙ 
3ÃÈÏÏÌ 

ρπȡππÁÍ 
(ÅÂÒÅ× 3ÃÈÏÏÌ 

ρȡππÐÍ 
"ÏÁÒÄ -ÅÅÔÉÎÇ 

 

υȡππ-χȡππÐÍ 
B'nei Mitzvah 

tutoring  
    

τȡσπÐÍ 
(ÅÂÒÅ× 
3ÃÈÏÏÌ  

φȡππÐÍ        
4ÏÔ 3ÈÁÂÂÁÔ 

χȡσπÐÍ 
3ÈÁÂÂÁÔ 
3ÅÒÖÉÃÅÓ 

  

              

  9  10   11  12   13   14   15 

 

10:00am 
Hanukkah 

Celebration  
υȡππ-χȡππÐÍ 
B'nei Mitzvah 

tutoring  

 

7:30 pm 
Healthy 
Eating  

 

 

τȡσπÐÍ 
(ÅÂÒÅ× 
3ÃÈÏÏÌ  

χȡσπÐÍ 
3ÈÁÂÂÁÔ 
3ÅÒÖÉÃÅÓ 

/ÎÅÇ (ÏÓÔÓȡ 
,Ï×ÒÙ Ǫ 
2ÁÍÏÓ 

 

              

  16   17   18   19   20   21   22 

 ωȡππÁÍ 3ÕÎÄÁÙ 
3ÃÈÏÏÌ 

ρπȡππÁÍ 
(ÅÂÒÅ× 3ÃÈÏÏÌ  

  υȡππ-χȡππÐÍ 
B'nei Mitzvah 

tutoring  

 
  

  

 

τȡσπÐÍ 
(ÅÂÒÅ× 
3ÃÈÏÏÌ  

χȡσπÐÍ 
3ÈÁÂÂÁÔ 
3ÅÒÖÉÃÅÓ 

  

              

  23  24   25   26   27   28   29 

No Hebrew 
School 

 υȡππ-χȡππÐÍ 
B'nei Mitzvah 

tutoring  

  

  

No Hebrew 
School 

χȡσπÐÍ 
3ÈÁÂÂÁÔ 
3ÅÒÖÉÃÅÓ 

 

              
  30  31   1   2   3   4   5 

No Hebrew 
School 

 υȡππ-χȡππÐÍ 
B'nei Mitzvah 

tutoring  

    

τȡσπÐÍ 
(ÅÂÒÅ× 
3ÃÈÏÏÌ  
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PO Box 245 

Bordentown, NJ 08505 
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